President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing Office of Community Oriented Policing Services U.S. Department of Justice 145 N Street, N.E. 11th Floor Washington, DC 20530

January 28, 2015

Policy and Oversight | Women of Color's Experiences of Policing

The following submission is made on behalf of the undersigned organizations and individuals, and offers recommendations for policing policy and oversight specific to the experiences of Black women, Indigenous women, and women of color of all gender identities and sexualities.

INTRODUCTION

Black women, Indigenous women, women of color, immigrant women, lesbian and transgender women, and homeless and low income women experience many of the same forms of racial profiling, law enforcement violence, and race and poverty-based discriminatory policing practices as other members of Black communities and communities of color, American Indian and Alaska Native peoples, homeless and low-income communities, and immigrants, as well as gender and sexuality-specific forms of racial profiling and police brutality.

Profiling and Women of Color

Although racial profiling data reported by federal and state governments is rarely, if ever, disaggregated by race *and* sex, racial profiling studies which do analyze the experiences of women of color separately from those of men of color conclude that "for both men and women there is an identical pattern of stops by race/ethnicity." For instance, in New York City, one of the jurisdictions with the most extensive data collection on police stops, rates of racial disparities in stops and arrests are identical among men and women. Racial profiling of women of color has specifically been reported in the context of law enforcement practices associated with the "war on drugs" and the policing of prostitution-related offenses.

Use of Force

Black women and women of color also experience excessive force up to and including police shootings, including most recently Jessie Hernandez, a 16 year old Latina killed by Denver police as this submission was being prepared, Aura Rosser, a 40 year old Black woman killed by Ann Arbor police, and Tanisha Anderson, a 37 year old Black woman killed by Cleveland police, all of whom were killed in the short period of time since this Task Force was established. In the weeks following Eric Garner's killing in New York City, an NYPD officer put Rosan Miller, a Black 27 year-old 5 month pregnant woman in a choke hold as they attempted to arrest her for grilling on the sidewalk, Denise Stewart, a Black grandmother who also had asthma was dragged naked into a hallway by officers who falsely assumed she was abusing her children, a woman perceived by NYPD officers to be queer was thrown to the ground and beaten after being accused of jaywalking in the West Village, and another pregnant mother was thrown to the ground in Sunset park by NYPD officers who then used a TASER on her stomach. These are but a few examples of the excessive force to

which women of color are submitted on a routine basis, and which must also be at the center of national debates surrounding police shootings and use of excessive force against people of color.

Police Sexual Assault and Misconduct

Although no official data currently exists, what research is available indicates that sexual harassment and assault of members of the public by police officers occurs with alarming frequency, yet the vast majority of departments have no policies or training in place explicitly addressing this issue.^{xiii}

In 2010 the CATO Institute's National Police Misconduct Statistics and Reporting Project recorded 4,861 unique reports of police misconduct involving 6,613 sworn law enforcement officers. Sexual assault and misconduct was the second most frequently reported form of police misconduct after excessive force, representing 9.3% of complaints analyzed. Over half of the officers involved in reported misconduct were alleged to have engaged in forcible nonconsensual sexual conduct while on-duty. Over half of incidents analyzed alleged police sexual misconduct with minors. Rates of sexual assault rising to the level of FBI index crimes were found to be significantly higher among law enforcement officers than the general population. **iv**

Two studies of law enforcement license revocations in Missouri and Florida found that sexual misconduct was the basis for revocations in almost 25% of cases. A survey of law enforcement officials in the St. Louis, Missouri metropolitan area concluded that officers report sexual misconduct to be common, yet criminal justice officials have done little to control the problem. The Salt Lake City Tribune quoted the Utah Peace Officer Standards and Training Director as estimating that as many as 30% of the sexual misconduct cases his agency investigates are not criminally prosecuted. The investigation also revealed that where prosecutions do take place, they are for misdemeanors.

Other studies found that up to 2 in 5 young women reported sexual harassment by law enforcement, xviii and that young women of color, low income women, lesbian and transgender women, and otherwise marginalized women – as well as men and transgender people - are particularly vulnerable to sexual misconduct by law enforcement. Sexual harassment and assault have been reported to be particularly pervasive during traffic stops and in the context of police cadet programs intended to engage youth from the community. It is also reported to take place with alarming frequency in the context of responses to requests for assistance or investigation of domestic violence or sexual assault.

Sexual harassment and assault by law enforcement officers may take many forms, including:

- inappropriate or sexual comments made to passersby, during traffic or street stops, searches, including strip searches, or police custody;
- ➤ unnecessary contacts/actions taken by officers for personally and/or sexually motivated reasons such as unwarranted call backs to crime victims, or making a traffic stop to get a closer look at the driver for non-professional reasons, or pressuring individuals to provide their phone number or other contact information in order to contact them for non-law enforcement purposes;
- > extorting sexual favors in exchange for promises of leniency;
- inappropriate touching during stops, searches and detention;

- inappropriate questions or conversation about individuals' sexual orientation, up to and including implicit and explicit threats of sexual assault made to lesbian and bisexual women to "correct" their sexual orientation;
- > unlawful strip searches, including searches to assign gender or humiliate or degrade transgender and gender nonconforming people;
- Forcible or coercive sexual conduct, including rape. xxii

Sexual misconduct, while not justified by any lawful purpose, is by no means an isolated phenomenon, and is facilitated by the authority vested in law enforcement officers, and therefore requires a policy response by law enforcement agencies. xxiii

RECOMMENDATIONS

A. Civil Rights Enforcement

1) Pass, effectively implement, and enforce gender and sexuality-inclusive antiprofiling measures

- The Administration should immediately **expand the protections of the Guidance for Federal Law Enforcement Agencies** issued by the U.S. Department of Justice in December 2014 to reach all federal and federally funded law enforcement activities, including those that target Muslim, Arab, South Asian and Sikh communities and which take place at the nation's borders.
- Local law enforcement agencies should be required, as a condition of receipt of federal funding, to adopt, effectively implement, and enforce prohibitions against profiling consistent with the Guidance for Federal Law Enforcement Agencies on the Use of Race, Ethnicity, Gender, National Origin, Religion, Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity issued by the U.S. Department of Justice in December 2014. State and local profiling bans should incorporate an independent enforcement mechanism.
- ➤ The Administration should work with Congress toward the passage of an End Racial Profiling Act that includes protections against profiling on the basis of gender, sexual orientation, and gender identity.

2) End Sexual Harassment and Assault by Law Enforcement Officers

As documented by Amnesty International, the International Association of Chiefs of Police, the Cato Institute, and independent researchers, sexual harassment and assault by law enforcement officers is an often invisible but pervasive practice requiring immediate adoption and effective enforcement of policies, training, oversight and disciplinary practices. **xxiv**

- Federal law enforcement agencies should adopt policies aimed at documenting, preventing, and addressing sexual harassment, abuse, and assault by local law enforcement agents which are consistent with the recommendations of the IACP.
- The US Department of Justice should **condition federal funding to local law enforcement agencies on adoption of policies** aimed at documenting, preventing, and addressing sexual harassment, abuse, and assault by local law enforcement agents consistent with the recommendations of the IACP.

PREA standards for police lock-ups, clarify that the definition of "lock-ups" contained in the standards includes police cars and other temporary locations of police detention, and initiate new rulemaking that would more closely harmonize the PREA provisions pertaining to police lockups with those pertaining to adult facilities, including augmenting provisions concerning access to victim advocates, response planning, training and education, and screening for risk of sexual victimization and abusiveness, to police lock-ups.

3) End the use of condoms as evidence of all prostitution-related crimes

Use of the mere possession or presence of condoms as evidence of any prostitution-related offense serves as a tool of racial profiling of women of color, and acts as a powerful disincentive to carrying, distributing and sharing condoms among populations at high risk of police profiling and discriminatory policing such as women and LGBTQ of color, who are also at high risk of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections. The also encourages people engaged in sex trafficking to deny access to condoms to people they are exploiting – placing trafficking victims at even greater risk. The action of the profile of the p

The Administration should, consistent with the recommendation of the Presidential Advisory Commission on HIV/AIDS, issue and publicize guidance to federal, state and local law enforcement agencies condemning the reliance on mere possession or presence of condoms as evidence of intent to engage in criminal activity, and encouraging agencies to adopt policies prohibiting this practice.

4) Establish nationwide standards for treatment of LGBT people in custody

In the absence of policies prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity and clear policies governing the determination of gender for the purposes of arrest processing, LGBT people in the custody of local law enforcement, including in police lock-ups, all to often experience unlawful, unnecessary and humiliating searches to assign gender, homophobic and transphobic discrimination and abuse, and unsafe placement. **xxvii**

In consultation with groups who have successfully advocated for local policies, the US Department of Justice should develop and promulgate national standards for local law enforcement agencies relating to placement, searches, and interactions with transgender and gender non-conforming individuals consistent with the provisions of consent decrees entered into with the New Orleans Police Department and the Puerto Rico Police Department, and make adoption of policies consistent with the guidance a condition of receipt of federal funding.

B. Use of Force

Where **special prosecutors** or independent investigatory bodies are established to respond to incidents of police killings and use of excessive force, they should pay special attention to incidents involving women of color, and their **jurisdiction should include investigation of allegations of police rape and sexual assault**.

C. Civilian Oversight

Independent and vigorous civilian oversight is essential to effective enforcement of changes to policing policies. Additionally, civilian oversight bodies must be representative of and responsive to the experiences of communities directly impacted by discriminatory policing.

- ➤ Civilian oversight bodies must develop expertise and commitment to receiving, analyzing and responding to complaints of sexual harassment and assault by law enforcement agencies, ensure that complainants receive appropriate support and referrals, and develop campaigns to raise public awareness of this form of police misconduct and abuse. Additionally, given the reluctance of victims of sexual assault to come forward to make complaints, routine spot checks and "stings" should be employed to detect and deter sexual harassment and abuse by police.
- ➤ Civilian oversight bodies should be charged with regularly analyzing data on a range of police department practices to determine if there are disparities based on race, age, gender, gender identity, or sexual orientation in enforcement practices and provided with sufficient resources to do so. Information relating to sexual orientation and gender identity of complainants must be collected on a voluntary and anonymous basis, after informed consent, and analyzed separately from any identifying information regarding the complainant.
- Individuals should be offered the opportunity to file complaints anonymously in order to ensure that individuals can do so without fear of retaliation or further abuse. Oversight bodies should accept and vigorously investigate complaints filed by third parties and organizations on behalf of individuals.

D. Data Collection

No official data is currently available regarding the number of rapes and sexual assaults committed by law enforcement officers in the U.S. Statistics regarding racial profiling and physical brutality by law enforcement officers do not include information on the number of allegations, complaints, or incidents of rape, sexual assault, sexual harassment or coerced sexual conduct by police officers. Similarly, information gathered by the federal government on rape and sexual assault does not include information about rapes committed by police officers and other law enforcement agents.

- Questions concerning sexual harassment and assault by law enforcement officers should be added to the Bureau of Justice Statistics Police Contact Survey and to the Office of Victims of Crime National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey;
- ➤ Data collected concerning stops, searches, use of force, police killings, and arrests must be disaggregated by gender and race in order to uncover patterns of profiling and police violence against women of color;
- ➤ In order to protect the privacy and dignity of the people they come into contact with, law enforcement agents should never be charged with collecting data relating to actual or perceived sexual orientation or gender identity during police interactions.

Respectfully submitted,

Andrea J. Ritchie, Soros Justice Fellow - andreajritchie@aol.com /(646) 831-1243

ENDORSED BY THE FOLLOWING ORGANIZATIONS AND INDIVIDUALS:

Organizations:

African American Policy Forum Best Practices Policy Project

Black Youth Project 100

Chicago Alliance Against Racist and Political

Repression

Chicago Taskforce on Violence against Girls

and Young Women

Colorado Coalition Against Domestic

Violence

Communities United for Police Reform

Ella Baker Center Forward Together

Girls for Gender Equity

Idaho Coalition Against Sexual & Domestic

Violence INCITE!

Justice Committee

Justice Strategies

National Center for Lesbian Rights

National Queer Asian Pacific Islander

Alliance (NQAPIA)

NC Coalition Against Domestic Violence

Ohio Domestic Violence Network

Project Nia

Providence Youth Student Movement

Racial Justice Action Center

Rhode Island Peoples Assembly

RI Coalition Against Domestic Violence

Sisterlove, Inc.

Streetwise and Safe (SAS)

Third Wave Fund

Univocal Legislative Minority Advisory

Commission (ULMAC)

U.S. Human Rights Network

Vermont Network Against Domestic and

Sexual Violence

WA State Coalition Against Domestic

Violence

We Charge Genocide

West Virginia Coalition Against Domestic

Violence

Women on the Rise

Women's All Points Bulletin

Youth Sentencing & Reentry Project (YSRP)

Individuals

Amanda Alexander, Soros Justice Fellow,

University of Michigan Law School Prison &

Family Justice Project

Patricia Allard, Justice Strategies

Neelum Arya, UCLA School of Law

asha bandele, author, journalist

Ellen Barry, MacArthur Fellow,

Senior Soros Justice Fellow,

Founder, Legal Services for Prisoners with

Children

Edward Benson

Rose Cahn, Lawyers' Committee for Civil

Rights of the San Francisco Bay Area

Piya Chatterjee, Professor, Scripps College

Rosa Clemente, Professor and 2008 Green

Party Vice-Presidential Candidate

Monica C. Dennis, Black Lives Matter

Kristie Dotson, Professor, University of

Michigan

Kenyon Farrow, Treatment Action Group

Patrice Gaines, The Brown Angel Center

Joan P. Gibbs, Esq

dream hampton

Deon Haywood, Women With A Vision, Inc.

Linda Janet Holmes

Gregory Hooks

Sikivu Hutchinson, Women's Leadership

Project

Laurie Nsiah-Jefferson, Heller School for

Social Policy and Management

Nicole S. Junior, Esq., co-founder of b.Girl

Movement

Robin D. G. Kelley, PhD, Gary B. Nash

Professor of U.S. History, University of

California at Los Angeles

Shannah Kurland, Soros Justice Fellow,

Providence Youth Student Movement

Rev. Jennifer S. Leath, Ph.D., Harvard

Divinity School

Alexander L. Lee, Esq., Founder,

Transgender, Gender Variant & Intersex

Justice Project

Rochelle Bates Lee

Heidi R. Lewis, Ph.D., Assistant Professor,

Colorado College

Erik S. McDuffie, Ph.D.

Laura McTighe, Women With A Vision, Inc.

Dr. Rosemari Mealy, JD, Center For Worker Education, City College of New York Monique W. Morris, Ed.D., National Black Women's Justice Institute Dee Ann Newell, Arkansas Voices for the Children Left Behind Margo Okazawa-Rey, Professor Emerita, San Francisco State Sunita Patel, Practitioner in Residence, American University Washington College of Law Nadine Patterson, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania Mayra Paulino Evelyne Laurent-Perrault, Haverford College Chanravy Proeung Patricia Raub

Debbie Reyes,
California Prison Moratorium Project
Lynn Roberts, PhD, Assistant Professor,
CUNY School of Public Health
Savannah Shange, University of Pennsylvania
Jane M Saks, President and Artistic Director,
Project&
Beverly Guy-Sheftall, Professor
Dr. Gwendolyn Zoharah Simmons, Ph.D.
Aishah Shahidah Simmons, Creator of NO!
The Rape Documentary
Vickie M Smith, Executive Director/CEO,
Illinois Coalition Against Domestic Violence
Farah Tanis, Black Women's Blueprint
Dior Vargas, Latina Feminist Mental Health

:

Activist

Andrea J. Ritchie, Law Enforcement Violence Against Women of Color, in Color of Violence: The INCITE! Anthology (South End Press 2006); Rod K. Brunson and Jody Miller, "Gender, Race and Urban Policing: The Experiences of African American Youth," Gender & Soc'y 20: 531 (2006); Visher, C. A., Gender, police arrest decisions, and notions of chivalry, Criminology 21:5-28 (1983); see also Joey L. Mogul, Andrea J. Ritchie, and Kay Whitlock, Queer (In) Justice: The Criminalization of LGBT People in the United States (Boston: Beacon Press, 2011); Kathryn E. W. Himmelstein and Hannah Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions Against Nonheterosexual Youth: A National Longitudinal Study," Pediatrics 127 (1) (2011): 49-57; Brett G. Stoudt, Michelle Fine, and Madeline Fox, Growing Up Policed in the Age of Aggressive Policing Policies, 56 N.Y.L. Sch. L. Rev. 1331 (2011); Amnesty International, Stonewalled: Police Abuse and Misconduct Against LGBT People in the United States (Washington: Amnesty International, 2005), available at http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/AMR51/122/2005/en/2200113d-d4bd-11dd-8a23-d58a49c0d652/amr511222005en.pdf.

R. Lundman and R. Kaufman, Driving While Black: Effects of Race, Ethnicity and Gender on Citizen Reports of Traffic Stops and Police Action, Criminology 41(1) 195-220 (2003).

New York Civil Liberties Union, Women Demand End to Discriminatory NYPD Stop-and-Frisk, Press Release, April 3, 2013; Women of Color Policy Network, Women of Color: Two-Thirds of all Women in New York City Still Invisible in Policy - The 2nd Annual Report on The Status of Women of Color in NYC, Wagner Institute for Public Policy at New York University (2003).

iv See e.g., Shana Judge and Mariah Wood, Racial Disparities in Enforcement of Prostitution Laws, available at: https://appam.confex.com/appam/2014/webprogram/Paper11163.html; Noah Berlatsky, Black Women Profiled as Prostitutes in New York City, Reason, October 1, 2014, available at: http://reason.com/archives/2014/10/01/nypd-profiles-sex-workers-too; ACLU, Break the Chains and the Brennan Center at NYU, Caught in the Net: The Impact of Drug Policies on Women and Families (2005), available at: https://www.aclu.org/files/images/asset_upload_file431_23513.pdf; Women of Color Policy Network, supra note ii; U.S. General Accounting Office, Better Targeting of Passengers for Personal Searches Could Produce Better Results" (Washington D.C.: U.S. General Accounting Office 2000).

^v Ritchie, *supra* note i.

vi Michael Roberts, Jessie Hernandez, Teen Killed By Denver Cops: Protests Over Alleged Police Violence, http://blogs.westword.com/latestword/2015/01/jessie_hernandez_killed_denver_police.php vii John Counts, 40 Year Old Woman Fatally Shot By Ann Arbor Police Officer Identified, MI News November 11, 2014, available at: http://www.mlive.com/news/ann-arbor/index.ssf/2014/11/ann_arbor_police_shooting_name.html

- viii Tom Beres, Woman's Death in Police Custody Ruled a Homicide, USA Today January 2, 2015, available at: http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/01/02/womans-death-in-police-custody-ruled-a-homicide/21218595/
- ^{ix} Kirstan Conley, Leonica Valentine and Daniel Prendergast, New 'chokehold' video shows NYPD scuffle with pregnant woman July 28, 2014, http://nypost.com/2014/07/28/new-chokehold-video-shows-nypd-scuffle-with-pregnant-woman/.
- * John Marzulli, Laura Dimon, Ginger Adams Otis, *Naked Brooklyn woman dragged from apartment, left topless in hallway for minutes by NYPD officers*, August 1, 2014, NY Daily News, available at: http://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/brooklyn/nypd-officers-drag-naked-brooklyn-woman-apartment-video-article-1.1889292
- xi Jim Hoffer, Investigation: Woman Claims Police Brutality Against NYPD Officer, ABC News, August 1, 2014, available at: http://7online.com/news/investigation-woman-claims-police-brutality-against-nypd-officer/229978/
- xii Watchdog Group: Officer Seen Throwing Pregnant Woman To Ground In Sunset Park, CBS News, September 23, 2014, available at: http://newyork.cbslocal.com/2014/09/23/watchdog-group-officer-seen-throwing-pregnant-woman-to-ground-in-sunset-park/
- misconduct: A national scale study of arrested officers (2014), Criminal Justice Faculty Publications. Paper 30, available at: http://scholarworks.bgsu.edu/crim_just_pub/30; International Association of Chiefs of Police, Addressing Sexual Offenses and Misconduct by Law Enforcement Officers: An Executive Guide (Virginia: International Association of Chiefs of Police, 2011), available at: http://www.theiacp.org/Portals/0/pdfs/AddressingSexualOffensesandMisconductbyLawEnforcementExecutiveGuide.pdf; Cato Institute, National Police Misconduct Reporting Project Annual Report (2010), available at: http://www.policemisconduct.net/statistics/2010-annual-report; Irlbeck, Dawn

and Samuel Walker. "Police Sexual Abuse of Teenage Girls: A 2003 Update on 'Driving While Female" University of Nebraska at Omaha, Department of Criminal Justice, Police Professionalism Initiative (June 2003), available at: http://samuelwalker.net/wp-content/uploads/2010/06/dwf2003.pdf; Samuel Walker and Dawn Irlbeck, *Driving While Female*,

Police Professionalism Initiative, University of Omaha (2002), available at: http://samuelwalker.net/wp-content/uploads/2010/06/dwf2002.pdf

- xiv CATO Institute, National Police Misconduct Reporting Project, 2010 Annual Report, available at: http://www.policemisconduct.net/statistics/2010-annual-report/
- xv R. L. Goldman and S. Puro, Revocation of Police Officer Certification, 45 St. Louis L. J. 541, 563, n.142 (2001).
- xvi Timothy Maher, *Police Sexual Misconduct: Officers' Perceptions of its Extent and Causality*, Crim. Just. Rev. 28(2):355 (2003).
- xvii L. Rosetta and N. Carlisle, Sexual Misconduct by Officers: A Third Might Go Unprosecuted, Salt Lake City Tribune, October 29, 2006.
- wiii Fine, M., N. Freudenberg, Y. Payne, T. Perkins, K. Smith, and K. Wanzer, "Anything can happen with police around": Urban youth evaluate strategies of surveillance in public places. *Journal of Social Issues* 59:141-58 (2003);

xix Stinson et al., supra, note v; Lambda Legal, Protected and Served? Survey of LGBT/HIV Contact with Police, Courts, Prisons, and Security (2014), available at www.lambdalegal.org/protectedandserved; IACP, supra; Jaime M. Grant, Lisa A. Mottet, and Justin Tanis, Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://www.thetaskforce.org/static_html/downloads/reports/reports/ntds_full.pdf; Kraska, P. B.,

http://www.thetaskforce.org/static_html/downloads/reports/reports/ntds_full.pdf; Kraska, P. B., and V. E. Kappeler, "To serve and pursue: Exploring police sexual violence against women.," *Justice Quarterly* 12:85-112 (1995).

xx Irlbeck, Dawn and Samuel Walker. "Driving While Female: A National Problem in Police Misconduct." University of Nebraska at Omaha, Department of Criminal Justice, Police Professionalism Initiative. (March 2002), available at: http://samuelwalker.net/wp-content/uploads/2010/06/dwf2002.pdf; Irlbeck, Dawn and Samuel Walker. "Police Sexual Abuse of Teenage Girls: A 2003 Update on 'Driving While Female" University of Nebraska at Omaha, Department of Criminal Justice, Police Professionalism Initiative (June 2003), available at: http://samuelwalker.net/wp-content/uploads/2010/06/dwf2003.pdf.

xxi Nancy Phillips and Craig R. McCoy, *Police Turned Predators*, a series by the Philadelphia Inquirer, August 2006, available at:

http://www.philly.com/philly/news/special_packages/inquirer/Police_Turned_Predators.html xxiii See IACP, supra note v; Amnesty International, supra note i.

xxiii Stinson et al., supra note v; IACP, supra note v.

xxiv Stinson, Philip M.; Liederbach, John; Brewer, Steven L.; and Mathna, Brooke E., *Police sexual misconduct: A national scale study of arrested officers* (2014), Criminal Justice Faculty Publications. Paper 30, http://scholarworks.bgsu.edu/crim_just_pub/30; International Association of Chiefs of Police, *Addressing Sexual Offenses and Misconduct by Law Enforcement Officers: An Executive Guide* (Virginia: International Association of Chiefs of Police, 2011), available at:

http://www.theiacp.org/Portals/0/pdfs/AddressingSexualOffensesandMisconductbyLawEnforce mentExecutiveGuide.pdf; Cato Institute, National Police Misconduct Reporting Project Annual Report (2010), available at: http://www.policemisconduct.net/statistics/2010-annual-report; Samuel Walker and Dawn Irlbeck, Driving While Female, Police Professionalism Initiative, University of Omaha (2012), available at: http://samuelwalker.net/wp-content/uploads/2010/06/dwf2002.pdf.

Human Rights Watch, Sex Workers at Risk: Condoms as Evidence of Prostitution in Four U.S. Cities, (2012) available at http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/us0712ForUpload_1.pdf; Acacia Shields, Criminalizing Condoms: How Policing Practices Put Sex Workers at IV Services at Risk in Kenya, Namibia, Russia, South Africa, the United States, and Zimbabwe (New York: Open Society Foundations, 2012), available at http://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/reports/criminalizing-condoms; PROS Network and Leigh Tomppert, Public Health Crisis: The Impact of Using Condoms as Evidence of Prostitution in New York City, (New York: PROS Network and Sex Workers Project, 2012), available at http://sexworkersproject.org/downloads/2012/20120417-public-health-crisis.pdf;

Award for Extraordinary Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Persons from President Barack Obama), Forced Into Prostitution and Denied a Lifeline, Huffington Post May 15, 2013, available at: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/florrie-burke/forced-into-prostitution-_b_3279937.html xxvii National Prison Rape Elimination Commission, "National Prison Rape Elimination Commission Report" (2011), available at http://static.nicic.gov/UserShared/2013-03-29_nprec_finalreport.pdf; Mogul et al., supra note ii; Amnesty International, supra note ii.